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The meeting was called to order at 10.40 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 76: INTERNATIONAL YOUTH YEAR: PARTICIPATION, DEVELOPMENT, PEACE: 
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/215 and Add.l) 

AGENDA ITEM 77: POLICIES AND PROGRAMMES RELATING TO YOUTH (continued) (A/C.3/36/l) 

(a) PHYSICAL EDUCATION AND SPORTS EXCHANGES AMONG YOUNG PEOPLE: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/409) 

(b) CHANNELS OF COMMUNICATION BE'IWEEN THE UNITED NATIONS AND YOUTH AND YOUTH 
ORGANIZATIONS: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/427) 

"' (c) CO-ORDINATION AND INFORMATION IN THE FIELD OF YOUTH: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/135) 

AGENDA ITEM 78: NATIONAL EXPERIENCE IN ACHIEVING FAR-REACHING SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC 
CHANGES FOR THE PURPOSE OF SOCIAL PROGRESS: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/36/115) 

AGENDA ITEM 80: QUESTION OF THE ELDERLY AND THE AGED: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/70) 

AGENDA ITEM 84: WORLD ASSEMBLY ON AGING: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL 
(continued) (A/35/806 and Add.lJ A/36/357; A/36/472) 

AGENDA ITEM 90: CRIME PREVENTION AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE AND DEVEI.DPMENT: REPORT OF 
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/36/442) 

1. Mr. DE HAAN ~N,:.+"h~!"l~~~~' # ~~e~~:!.:-:; ~= t..~~ :z-vi.itt. ~:.:p~.~;::,w:::uLai.ive in the 
Netherlands delegation on agenda items 76 and 77, welcomed the opportunity given to 
youth representatives to participate in the work of the General Assembly. That 
practice offered an effective channel of communication between the United Nations 
and youth and youth organizations, and more countries should consider the 
possibility of including youth representatives in their delegations because 
effective channels of communication were important to ensuring the success of the 
International Youth Year and its follow up. When he returned to his country, he 
would report on his experience at the United Nations to youth organizations, 
secondary schools and training institutions. He would also contribute an article 
about the United Nations to the newspaper published by the umbrella organization 
for all political non-governmental youth organizations. 

2. His delegation noted with interest the report of the Secretary General on 
channels of communication (A/36/427), which contained useful suggestions but 
focused, perhaps unduly, on the International Youth Year alone. On the basis of 
those suggestions and the suggestions made by Goverments, his delegation, together 
with others, would draft a resolution on channels of communication. It hoped that 
the General Assembly would recognize the Geneva Informal Meetings of international 
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non-governmental youth organizations as a main channel of communication between the 
United Nations and youth organizations. Those Meetings, for which his Government 
provided financial support, had become a genuinely representative institution, 
with participation from all parts of the world, as indicated in the report of the 
Advisory Committee (A/36/215, annex, para. 33). They also served as an instrument 
for co-operation among organizations representing a broad spectrum of young people, 
which could help to promote exchanges of views on important youth issues and 
facilitate the planning of joint initiatives and programmes involving youth. He 
expressed the hope that the current session of the General Assembly would adopt 
additional guidelines to complement those adopted at its thirty-second session and 
that, as a result, the improved channels of communication could be used effectively 
in the preparation, celebration and follow-up of International Youth Year. 

3. His delegation welcomed the report of the Advisory Committee and the 
comprehensive programme it contained. He expressed the hope that the Assembly 
would endorse the Advisory Committee's proposals, particularly those concerning the 
basic themes of national action. However, his delegation was less satisfied with 
the proposal for the preparation of an international instrument on the rights and 
responsibilities of youth. The implementation of the Programme at the national and 
international level should be set in motion as soon as possibleJ the Netherlands 
Government had already started to set up an implementation structure for the Year 
in co-operation with non-governmental youth organizations. His delegation hoped 
that, during its second session in 1982, the Advisory Committee would have a report 
on the implementation efforts of Governments, United Nations agencies and 
intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations. It could use that report as 
a basis for its recommendations to the General Assembly for adjustments or further 
refinements in the Programme of Measures and Activities. 

4. One of the themes of the Year was peace, and the first resolution adopted by 
the General Assembly dealt with the question of disarmament. Youth organizations 
in the Netherlands were actively involved in questions relating to peace, detente, 
arms control and disarmament, not merely in the context of preparations for the 
International Youth Year. For example, within the framework of all European youth 
and student co-operation, Netherlands youth organizations were closely co-operating 
with other similar organizations in studying the role young people could play in 
those matters. The second special session of the General Assembly devoted to 
disarmament would provide an opportunity to underscore their serious involvement. 
He would prepare a report on his experiences in the First Committee and on the role 
that the united Nations, the Netherlands and young people could play in the field 
of disarma~nt, to be submitted to the Netherlands political youth organizations 
when he returned. Follow-up action on that report would be organized by the 
Netherlands Political Youth Council. 

5. He expressed the hope that young people all over the world would try to make a 
constructive contribution to the discussion of mankind's most serious problems, 
disarmament and growing tensions in international relations, which must be solved 
if they were to live in a world of peace. 
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6. MR. MITREV (Bulgaria), speaking on agenda items 76, 77 and 90, said that young 
people were called upon to participate in the political, social, economic and 
cultural life of their countries and to contribute to the strengthening of 
international peace and security, to disarmament, to mutual understanding among 
peoples, and to the elimination of colonialism, neo-colonialism, racism, racial 
discrimination and apartheid. At the same time, in a number of Western countries 
young people were bearing the growing burden of unemployment, social inequality and 
exploitation, which resulted in juvenile delinquency, drug addiction and the 
physical and moral degradation of the younger generation. Those problems could not 
be eliminated, unless changes were made in the social and economic structure, for 
the problems of young people were a projection of the problems of society and they 
must be solved in their social context. Accordingly, comprehensive policies and 
programmes for youth should be directed towards the broader participation of young 
people in social life, in national development and in the safeguarding of world 
peace and security. 

7. The International Youth Year must help to achieve those objectives with the 
participation of well-known youth organizations, such as the International 
Federation of Democratic Youth and the International Student Union. His delegation 
noted with satisfaction that the initial difficulties in establishing the Advisory 
Committee for the Year had been overcome and that it had already held its first 
session. 

8. The policy of the People's Republic of Bulgaria with regard to youth was 
closely related to Bulgaria's policy, which was directed towards effectively 
guaranteeing the civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights of young 
people by providing favourable political, social and economic conditions for the 
exercise of those rights, and broad participation by young people in their 
implementation. The younger generation played a significant role in public life in 
his country: it comprised more than half of the people employed in industry and 
about one-fifth of those employed in agriculture and forestry. Mor@OV@r: ~hPrP w~A 

no longer any substantial difference in educational level between urban and rural 
young people or between young men and young women. 

9. During the 1978-1979 period, on the initiative of the General Secretary of the 
Central Committee of the Bulgarian Communist Party, significant activities had been 
in progress with a view to elaborating long-term programmes for the development of 
young people. Those programmes prepared by the largest youth organization in the 
country with the participation of several State, social and scientific 
organizations, had been published and adopted in December 1979, taking into account 
the views of youth and the public at large. They were the basis for his country's 
youth policy: they indicated the forms and means by which young people could 
participate in social life and play a more active role in building a socialist 
society. The programmes were open-ended and could be constantly renewed and 
enriched to accommodate the changes in national, social and economic life and the 
changing needs and interests of young people. 

/ ... 



A/C.3/36/SR.l7 
English 
Page 5 

(Mr. Mitrev, Bulgaria) 

10. Referring to agenda item 90, he recalled that Bulgaria had frequently stated 
its position of principle on problems relating to crime as well as its deep concern 
over the world-wide rise in crime. Especially alarming were crimes relating to the 
abuse of economic and political power, which were typical of capitalist societies. 
Abuses of political, economic and social power were generally interrelated, 
Jconomic crimes were caused by deepening corruption among Government officials in 
certain countries, while the privileged economic and political status of the 
offenders limited the possibilities for investigation and action by law enforcement 
agencies. Accordingly, many offenders abused their power with impunity, and their 
acts had a much more serious impact on citizens and on the national economy than 
other, more common breaches of law. 

11. Especially dangerous were the activities of multinational corporations, which 
inflicted heavy material and moral damage on the peoples of the developing 
countries, through their seizure of the national wealth. Abuses of political power 
could be seen in the policies of colonialism, neo-colonialism, social inequality, 
oppression, racial discrimination and apartheid pursued by some of the capitalist 
countries. Information on those criminal acts, especially in the Israeli-occupied 
Arab territories, South Africa and others, had been presented on more than one 
occasion to the Committee. 

12. It was clear that the causes of crime in many countries lay in social 
inequality, racial discrimination, exploitation, unemployment, the low standard of 
living and illiteracy. Bulgaria was convinced that underlying principle of crime 
prevention should be the elimination of the social, economic and political 
conditions which engendered crime. It did not share the view that development 
caused crime, not if it was implemented in a rational manner, took fully into 
account cultural and social values ~nd removed the social causes of crime. 

13. The People's Republic of Bulgaria, a socialist country, had all the 
prerequisites for harmonizing individual and collective interests and for achieving 
the universal development of the human being. Consequently, crime in general was 
not an important problem, and there was no organized crime or terrorism, the number 
of persons convicted was low, and most were convicted for misdemeanours. Crime 
prevention in Bulgaria consisted mainly of social and economic measures together 
with preventive measures, based on the principles of co-ordination and planning, on 
strict respect for socialist legality, humanism and democracy and on the broad 
co-operation of the public. 

14. The United Nations was playing a positive role in the search for effective 
means to prevent crime and ensure the proper administration of criminal justice, as 
was reflected in the results of the Sixth United Nations Congress on the Prevention 
of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, held in 1980 in Caracas, Venezuela. 
Bulgaria would continue to contribute to the success of all international crime 
prevention efforts and to the implementation of their decisions and recommendations. 
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15. Mrs. ALVAREZ (Dominican Republic), referring to agenda item 80 concerning the 
elderly, said that, in July 1981, she had represented her country at a symposium on 
the subject of aging in the developing countries held in Hamburg, Federal Republic 
of Germany, as part of a series of preliminary meetings and activities for the 
World Assembly on Aging. The symposium had begun with a study of the elderly 
population in the developing countries and had included an analysis of the current 
and future aging of the world population, considered region by region, on the basis 
of official United Nations statistics. The figures showed that the percentage of 
people over 60 years of age would increase faster than the percentage of those in 
other age groups and that trend would create countless economic and social problems. 

16. There had been common agreement at the symposium that Governments must 
identify the problems affecting their elderly population but that they lacked the 
economic means to prevent or remedy those problems. Unless problems were foreseen 
and solutions planned for the future, the world would be confronted with an 
emergency by the year 2000. 

17. She had been struck by the similarity between the condition of children in 
1946 and that of the elderly population now. Hunger, disease, abuse and the 
unnecessary death of large numbers of children had at that time led to the 
establishment of UNICEF. Like children, the elderly were very vulnerable, but 
their situation could easily become worse throughout the world because, while 
children aroused feelings of tenderness, the elderly were easily ignored. 

18. It was therefore important to study the possibility of creating a fund to 
improve the condition of the elderly. The organization entrusted with 
administering that fund could protect their rights by promoting the adoption of 
special legislation and by providing the necessary economic and technical 
assistance to the developing countries. The theme of the organization might well 
be "Let us make their last years the best". 

~~. Mrs. KRAVCHENKO (Union of soviet SOcialist Republics), speaking on agenda 
items 76 and 77, said that her delegation welcomed the fact that, in the course of 
the previous year, various bodies of the United Nations system had devoted much 
attention to the problems of youth and, in particular, the role of the young in the 
process of development, the struggle for peace and the promotion of international 
co-operation and understanding among peoples. The International Youth Year, 
proclaimed in General Assembly resolution 34/151, could help activate the efforts 
of young people to find a solution to the urgent problems of the modern world. The 
programme of measures and activities to be undertaken prior to. and during the 
International Youth Year (A/36/215) was on the whole useful and was sure to be 
further elaborated during subsequent sessions of the Advisory Committee for the 
International Youth Year. 

20. In a time of growing international tension, the problem of maintaining peace 
was particularly acute. The mobilization of broad sections of young people in the 
struggle for peace, against the arms race and for disarmament should become an 
important element in the activities of the International Youth Year. She agreed 
with the statement in the report of the Advisory Committee that peace was an 
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essential for life itself and the future for the young, and fully endorsed the idea 
that it was essential to educate youth for peace and develop its potential to bring 
about a peaceful world. The democratic youth movement and the broadening of 
constructive co-operation between youth organizations could make an essential 
contribution to achieving those aims. 

21. The International Youth Year should also help to attract even more 
representatives of the young generation into the struggle against colonialism, 
neo-colonialism and racism and to increase further the contribution of young men 
and women to the social and economic development of their countries. That meant 
taking measures to improve education systems, give more young people access to 
education and culture and ensure that they had jobs. Those countries which had 
recently achieved freedom from colonial oppression and had set out on the road to 
independent development attached a great importance to the strengthing of their 
economic independence and the restructuring of international economic relations on 
a just and democratic footing. Young people, working together with the older 
generation, would make a great contribution to the attainment of those ends. 

22. Such widely representative international non-governmental organizations as the 
World Peace Council, World Federation of Democratic Youth, International Union of 
Students, International Democratic Federation of women and others who had supported 
the idea of holding the International Year could make a very useful contribution to 
drawing up the programme for the Year. 

23. In her country, representatives of Soviet youth organizations actively 
considered urgent issues with the representatives of many youth and student 
organizations of other countries. Bilateral and international conferences and 
seminars were organized with many national youth associations from socialist 
developing and capitalist States on the ways in which young people could 
participate in the struggle for peace, detente and disarmament, and on current 
problems of concern to the younger generation. 

24. The United Nations programmes for International Youth Year should devote 
considerable attention to such questions as guaranteeing the right of workers, 
students, farmers, women and other young people to work, education, rest and 
participation in the life of society. If young people were to be widely involved 
in development, their organizations should play an active role in working out and 
implementing national plans and they should be helped to find employment. All 
matters relating to young people should be dealt with primarily at the national 
level and training of young people should be integrated into national development 
plans. 

25. It was important to make use of the positive experience acquired by States 
Members of the United Nations when preparing for the International Youth Year. 
Young people in her country had exceptional opportunities for all-round development 
and creative activities. Soviet young people participated directly in all social 
and State affairs and had the right to vote and be elected to all organs of power. 
In the Soviet People's Congresses alone there were 720,000 young men and women, 
accounting for one third of all people's deputies. 

I .. . 
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26. Soviet youth played an active role in housing construction in the USS.R. More 
than 130 of the largest new housing projects were being built by young pepple. 
There were in fact over 4 million young men and women builders in her country. 

27. Much attention was devoted to raising the cultural level of Soviet youth and 
the development of national art, literature, independent creative work and physical 
culture. Competitions and festivals for young artists were regularly held. Her 
Government was also concerned with the physical education of young people and the 
development of moral qualities, as could be seen from the adoption by the Central 
committee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union and the Council of Ministers 
of the USSR of a decision concerning further increasing the mass character of 
physical culture and sport, one of the aims being to improve the physical education 
for all young people. 

28. The Soviet Union was working out measures to implement the aims of the 
International Youth Year. The major youth organizations in the country had taken a 
number of interesting initiatives, whose implementation would enable young people 
to increase their understanding of modern problems, would enable them to 
participate even more fruitfully in the political, social and economic and cultural 
life of society and would spread the ideals of peace, mutual respect and 
understanding among peoples. 

29. In a number of countries, the lives of young people were seriously affected by 
such things as limited educational opportunities, mass unemployment and lack of 
faith in the future. What was worse was that half of the many millions of 
unemployed in those countries were young people. Because of the arms race, social 
expenditure was being cut and the fundamental social and economic rights of young 
workers were being infringed. The budget recently adopted by the United States 
Congress, which showed a sharp increase in military expenditure, cut spending on 
social ~rogrammes by almost $40 billion. The areas particularly hard hit included 
the youth employment programme, school meals, unemployment benefits and education. 
Unemployment, which undermined the moral and physical health of the youth, was a 
fertile breeding ground for such social evils as drug addiction and criminality 
which haunted capitalist societies. 

30. She noted that preparations for the International Youth Year were in full 
swing. There were still two sessions of the Advisory Committee ahead, during which 
it would doubtless be necessary to develop the programme of activities in connexion 
with the Year and to make adjustments in some activities. aer delega_ti<>n felt: 
that, in the programme prepared by the Advisory Committee, the role of one division 
of the Secretariat, the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs, was 
needlessly exaggerated. 
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31. Turning to agenda item 77, she said that her country's observations concerning 
channels of communication between the United Nations and youth and youth 
organizations could be found in document A/35/361/Add.l. 

32. In conclusion, she expressed the confidence of her delegation that, through 
the combined efforts of the Committee, the measures necessary to make the 
International Youth Year a success would be worked out in the interests of 
increasing the participation of young people in'aolving the central problema of the 
.,dern world. Her delegation intended to contribute to the achievement of those 
aims. 

33. Mr. RAK~ (Madagascar), speaking on agenda items 76, 77 and 78, noted 
with satisfaction the positive results achieved by the Advisory Committee for the 
International Youth Year at ita first session and welcomed its recommendations and 
its specific programme of measures and activities to be undertaken prior to and 
during th~ International Youth Year at international and national levels. 

34. His Government's youth policies and programmes, adopted as an integral part of 
the nation's social and economic development, had been drawn up to reflect the real 
hopes and needs of young people. A Ministry of Youth had been established to 
implement national policy concerning the co-ordination of various youth activities, 
the advancement of youth, their social integration and active participation in the 
establishment of the new society, and the development and deft)Cratization of sport 
and sports activities. At the local level, the Ministry worked through the Centre 
for Youth WOrk and the Advancement of Youth, which organized various youth 
activities and through the Committee for Youth Co-ordination, which maintained a 
dialogue with young people and served as a focus for consultation and collective 
decision-making with youth associations, especially with regard to the involvement 
of youth in national development. Thus, the Committee helped mobilize young people 
and was responsible for ensuring that joint activities among youth associations 
were fully implemented. 

35. In Madagascar education and training efforts for young people centred on 
school education, vocational training, adult education and literacy campaigns and 
civil and political training. New primary schools had been built in a number of 
regions, especially in rural areas, and they were being established at a more rapid 
rate, there was a need to train a growing number of teachers, a problem which had 
been overcome in part by young men and women who did their national service in 
those schools· rather than in the ar•d forces •... Bvery .. Malagasy wbo had. benefited 
from education had a legal duty to take part in the national effort to promote 
literacy and education. With the establishment of national service outside the 
armed forces, young high school graduates, before going on to higher education, had 
to perform that service for a fixed period. 
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36. vocational training would be provided in secondary education establishments as 
an integral part of general training, with the aim of preparing young people for 
jobs. While that plan was being fully implemented, vocational training was 
provided by technical education establishments, centres for social and economic 
advancement, pre-co-operatives and various specialized training centres. Special 
efforts were being made to open to both men and women areas which had traditionally 
been the preserve of one or the other sex. 

,37. A great deal of attention was being devoted to the problem of illiteracy, 
:Which affected almost half the adult IX)pulation. With the employment of high 
:school graduates to teach literacy, the design of teaching materials, the 
improvement of teaching methods, the establishment of a system of follow-up, 
monitoring and assessment, it was hoped that results would improve in the long run. 

38. With regard to employment and economic activities, his country had acceded to 
the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and adhered to 
the obligations to that Covenant, which had been incorlX)rated in the Constitution 
and national legislation. The right to work was guaranteed by the transformation 
and social organization of the national economy, the freeing of the means of 
productive forces and the development of vocational training. Similarly, the State 
encouraged each citizen to undertake work in accordance with his qualifications in 
the economic, administrative, social and cultural fields. All employment was open 
to all citizens, on the sole condition that they had the ability to do the job. 

39. The law governing the system of education and training contained provisions 
concerning vocational training, continuing education and on-the-job training for 
workers to enable them to develop their know-how and improve their skills. 

40. current employment policy was based on two main principles• to allow people 
in rural areas to stay there by improving their living conditions and increasing 
;nh nnnnr+nntfofaa... Anif +n ~r•A+• inh nnnnrt-nnft-foa t'\ft • wf-""" .,...,.., .c ...................... ... - .... - -- ... -~ -~--*----- _ ..... - ~·--- ----- -·· ----·· _____ , 
Parti~~larly in cOnstruction, public works and handicrafts. 

41. Measures had also been suggested by the Advisory Committee in the field of 
health, population, improvement of social services and housing, and for the 
launching of a training programme on the environment. The establishment of a 
Ministry of Population and Social Conditions, parallel to the Ministry of Health, 
demonstrated the political will of the Government to help the least-advantaged 
people progress towards self-sufficiency and independence. By se.tting. up communi1:Y 
villages and pre-co-operatives, the Government sought to reduce unemployment, 
increase the prosperity of the people and enable those who had been overlooked to 
participate in the development of the country. 

42. His delegation was grateful to the Under-Secretary-General for International 
Economic and Social Affairs for having drawn attention to the difficulties created 
by the world economic situation. As a developing country, Madagascar inevitably 
suffered from that situation, which could not fail to affect its social programme. 
He assured the Committee, however, that the leaders and the people of his country 
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still had the political will and the determination to implement a balanced and 
harmonious development programme, within the means available. 

43. Miss BAZIYAKA (Rwanda) said that her deleqation wel~d the qreat interest 
which the international co.-Inity had taken in the situation of youth and their 
needs and aspirations. The various fields of interest which the united Nations was 
exploring would enable the Orqanization, its Meaber States, the specialized 
aqencies and qovernaent and non-governaental organizations to face with optimism 
the bleak situation with respect to youth which was reflected in the various 
studies carried out within the United Rations system. Rer deleqation stronqly 
supported the main idea for the strateqy for International Youth Year, na.ely, that 
the activities to be undertaken should be carried out aainly at the national and 
local levels. It also approved the objectives of the progra..e and hoped that it 
would be unanimously adopted by the Third Committee. 

44. Rwanda was continuinq its efforts on behalf of youth throuqh the intervention 
of two ministerial departments, namely, the Ministry of Primary and secondary 
Education and the Miniatry of Youth and Sports. The former Ministry had over the 
past two years instituted educational reforms adapted to the second Pive-Year Plan 
for Economic, SOcial and Cultural Development, 1977-1981, the purpose of which was 
to adapt the education system to the requirements of national developaent. The 
Ministry of Youth and Sports was entrusted with progra .. inq and the inteqration of 
drop-outs and out-of-school youth into the framework of national development. 

45. AmonCJ the precise proposals for action at the national level which had e .. rqed 
from the Advisory Committee for the International Youth Year were activities with 
respect to population. The Govertu~ent of Rwanda, aware of the serious population 
situation within the country, had established the National Population Office, which 
would, inter alia, carry out studies on population growth and its iapact on the 
economic and social development of the country, sensitize all levels of the 
population to the country's population probleas, apply appropriate faaily planninq 
methods, study the process of inteqrating faaily planninq services within the basic 
health services, carry out research with a view to achievinq a balance between 
production and population growth and participate in the pfeparation of school 
programmes in the field of population. 

46. It was clear, therefore, that the Government of Rwanda was doinq everythinq 
possible to aeet the needs and aspirations of youth with a view to harnessinq their 
enerqies, . enthusiasm and creativeness in the. service of national developaen.t. 'l'be 
people of Rwanda were prepared to assist other peoples in the world in the search 
for development and the rebuildin9 of world peace and in the joyfUl celebration in 
the near future, at the national, regional and international levels, of 
International Youth Year. 

/ .. ' 
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47. Sister CARROLL (Observer for the Holy See) said that with respect to the 
request formulated by the Secretary-General in his letter of 25 March 198l .and in a 
spirit of co-operation with the international community in a field of particular 
concern, the Holy See, while reaffirming its support for the world ASsembly on 
Aging, wished to formulate the following considerations an·d suggestions to be 
utilized as input to the World Plan of Action for the Aging. 

48. Attention and interest should be focused on the riches of the aging and on 
their active and responsible participation in all aspects of life as full ._members 
of the community. In particular, the Holy See wished to contribute in the area of 
.ethics, education, family life and ministry by formulating some action-oriented 
concepts and by developing, in co-operation with other groups and government 
agencies., various programmes and activities. Every prograllUie designed to advance 
the well-being of aging persons should above all recognize that old age represented 
the ultimate and most advanced phase of development of human experience in the 
universe, and that it was sustained by an intrinsic dynamism which projected it 
towards transcendent values. All positive initiatives should be taken to make it 
possible for aging persons to be able to live out that phase of existence in 
dignity. 

49. Education was a lifelong process and should be an important aspect of aging. 
Aging persons themselves had a responsibility to continue to learn because they 
were called upon to use their free time profitably. Promotion of the development 
and cultural involvement of the aging would bear fruit not only in terms of their 
personal satisfaction but also in encouraging their individual contributions to the 
good of society . The pervasive role of the aass media in presenting a negative 
image of aged people was destructive to the aging and to society. Those negative 
images had a profound impact on all living generations a"nd made it difficult to 
provide a favourable climate for research into solutions for the problems of the 
aging. It was therefore incumbent upon the mass media to provide a more . positive 
imag@ of the aged which would e~asi2e their real value and ~esent ~h@ir 
significant contributions to the family and the community • 

. 50. The richness of any human relationship lay in its duration and its continuity 
in time. From that point of view, the family constituted the fundamental 
institution which permitted stable and lasting interpersonal relationships and 
therefore fulfilled an essential role in the psychological equilibrium of the 
individual. The breakdown of family ties, even in the form of separation of 
persons of different ages, not only placed the elderly in physical isolation, but 
imposed a privation which could have very. negative consequences on . . tbe .. .wbole 
equilibrium and interior dynamism of personality. It was therefore necessary to 
develop initiatives which would help to maintain family ties between different 
generations. 

/ ... 
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(Sister Carroll, Observer, Holy See) 

51. The Church could contribute much to establishing positive guidelines for the 
aging by offering the elderly hope to overcome anxiety and motivation to overcome 
resignation. There was a new state of spiritual intensity towards the end of life 
when the mind was gradually disengaged from the limitations and even contradictions 
of the world and was raised to a purer and wiser vision of human events and of the 
ultimate and universal meaning. What was important was that those last years be 
truly lived, that elderly persons retain their interests, activities and 
involvement in the larger affairs of the community. The Catholic Church willingly 
committed itself to contribute to the achievement of the objectives of the World 
Assembly ori Aging because it believed that the life of the elderly was a good of 
inestimable value for the elderly themselves and for others, and that a society 
could not call itself advanced if it did not respect, protect, help and honour the 
elderly. 

STATEMENT BY THE REPRESENTATIVE OF NORWAY 

52. Mr. BERGTHUN (Norway) said that the Norwegian Nobel Committee had awarded the 
Nobel Peace Prize for 1981 to the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner 
for Refugees. The value was currently one million Norwegian kroner. 

53. In his announcement, the Chairman of the Committee had stated that the Office 
of the High Commissioner had carried out work of major importance to assist 
refugees, despite the many political difficulties with which it had had to 
contend. He further emphasized that the establishment of UNHCR had been based on 
respect for human lives. Refugees who dared not return to their native land must 
be given the opportunity to start a fresh life in their host country. Still more 
important in the long run was the work of ensuring that people were not compelled 
to save their lives by fleeing their native land, with no prospect of returning. 
The stream of refugees created serious problems in relations between States and for 
that reason the activities of UNHCR served the interest of humanity and peace. On 
behalf of the Norwegian Government he had the honour and pleasure to congratulate 
UNHCR for that well-deserved recognition of its achievements for the benefit of 
mankind. 

54. The CHAIRMAN, on behalf of the Committee, congratulated UNHCR on a 
well-deserved award. 

The meeting rose at 12.20 p.m. 




